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[X]   ANNUAL REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE
      ACT OF 1934.

                   For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2009

[ ]   TRANSITION REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE
      ACT OF 1934.

                         Commission File Number: 0-30105

                     DEFENSE INDUSTRIES INTERNATIONAL, INC.
             (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

                 Nevada                                    84-1421483
    (State or other jurisdiction of                     (I.R.S. Employer
     incorporation or organization)                   Identification No.)

 12 Hamefalsim Street, Petach Tikva                           49514
               Israel                                       (Zip Code)
 (Address of principal executive offices)

                Registrant's telephone number (011) 972-3-7168383

           Securities registered under Section 12(b) of the Act: None
              Securities registered under Section 12(g) of the Act:

                                                        Name of each exchange
               Title of each class                       on which registered
    Common Stock, par value $0.0001 per share            OTC Bulletin Board

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as
defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act.    Yes |_|    No  |X|

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports
pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes |_| No |X|

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required
to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during
the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was
required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing
requirements for the past 90 days. Yes |X| No |_|

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405
of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the
best of Registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy

Edgar Filing: DEFENSE INDUSTRIES INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-K/A

1



or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form
10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. |X|

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and
posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required
to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (232.405 of
this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that
the registrant was required to submit and post such files).
                                            Yes  |_|    No  |_|

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an
accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See
the definitions of "accelerated filer," "large accelerated filer" and "smaller
reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

               Large Accelerated Filer |_| Accelerated Filer |_|
             Non-Accelerated Filer |_| Smaller Reporting Company |X|

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in
Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.) Yes |_| No |X|

The aggregate market value of the voting stock held by non-affiliates of the
Registrant as of the most recently completed second fiscal quarter: $2,158,883

The number of the registrant's common shares (par value $0.0001 per share)
outstanding as of March 31, 2010 was 28,150,535 shares.

                                       ii

                                EXPLANATORY NOTE

This Amendment No. 1 on Form 10-K/A hereby amends Item 9A(T). Controls and
Procedures of Defense Industries International Inc.'s Annual Report on Form 10-K
for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2009 which was filed on March 31, 2010.
This Amendment No. 1 is being filed for the purpose of providing additional
details to our disclosures in the original report and corrects an error in
Exhibits 31.1 and 31.2 (Certifications of Chief Executive Officer and Chief
Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, as
amended). This Amendment No. 1 is not intended to revise other information
presented in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December
31, 2009 as originally filed, which remains unchanged. As a result, this
Amendment No. 1 to the annual report on Form 10-K/A continues to speak as of
March 31, 2010, except to Item 9A(T). Controls and Procedures and Exhibits 31.1
and 31.2, which speak as of the date of this filing.

                                      iii
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                                  INTRODUCTION

         Defense Industries International, Inc. is a manufacturer and global
provider of personal military and civilian protective equipment and supplies.
Our products are used by military, law enforcement, border patrol enforcement,
and other special security forces, corporations, non-governmental organizations
and individuals throughout the world. Our main products include body armor, bomb
disposal suits, bullet proof vests and jackets, ballistic wall coverings, bullet
proof ceramic and polyethylene panels, V.I.P. car armoring and lightweight armor
kits for vehicles, personal military equipment, dry storage systems, liquid
logistic products, tents and other camping and travel gear.

         Our shares are traded on the Over the Counter Bulletin Board, or OTC
Bulletin Board, under the symbol "DFNS.OB". As used in this annual report, the
terms "we," "us" and "our" mean Defense Industries International, Inc. and its
subsidiaries, unless otherwise indicated.

         We use Achidatex, Export Erez and Argo as trade names. All other trade
names and trademarks appearing in this annual report are owned by their
respective holders.

          Our consolidated financial statements appearing in this annual report
are prepared in U.S. dollars and in accordance with generally accepted
accounting principles in the United States, or U.S. GAAP. All references in this
annual report to "dollars" or "$" are to U.S. dollars and all references in this
annual report to "NIS" are to New Israeli Shekels.

          Statements made in this annual report concerning the contents of any
contract, agreement or other document are summaries of such contracts,
agreements or documents and are not complete descriptions of all of their terms.
If we filed any of these documents as an exhibit to this annual report or to any
previous filling with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, you may
read the document itself for a complete recitation of its terms.
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                                     PART II

Item 9A(T).   Controls and Procedures.

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

         Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining effective
disclosure controls and procedures. At the end of the period covered by this
report, management of the Company carried out an evaluation, under the
supervision and with the participation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer
and Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of the design and operation of
the Company's disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Securities Exchange
Act Rule 13a-14. Our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to provide
reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed in the SEC
reports we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded,
processed, summarized and reported within the time period specified by the SEC's
rules and forms and that such information is accumulated and communicated to
management, including our chief executive officer and chief financial officer,
to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

         Based upon that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief
Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and
procedures were effective (1) to provide reasonable assurance that information
required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports filed or submitted by it
under the Securities Exchange Act was recorded, processed, summarized and
reported within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms, and (2)
to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by the
Company in such reports is accumulated and communicated to the Company's
management, including its Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer,
as appropriate to allow for timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Management's Annual Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting

         Management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate
internal control over financial reporting as defined under Exchange Act Rules
13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f). Our company's internal control over financial reporting
is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, a public company's
principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing
similar functions, and effected by the board of directors, management and other
personnel, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of
financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external
purposes in accordance with GAAP including those policies and procedures that:
(i) pertain to the maintenance of records that in reasonable detail accurately
and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the
company, (ii) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as
necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with GAAP,
and that receipts and expenditures are being made only in accordance with
authorizations of management and directors of the company, and (iii) provide
reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized
acquisition, use or disposition of our company's assets that could have a
material effect on the financial statements.

         Our management, with the participation of our chief executive officer
and chief financial officer, has assessed the effectiveness of our internal

Edgar Filing: DEFENSE INDUSTRIES INTERNATIONAL INC - Form 10-K/A

4



control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2009. In making this
assessment, our management used the criteria established in Internal Control -
Integrated Framework issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the
Treadway Commission (COSO). Their assessment included an evaluation of the
design of our internal control over financial reporting and testing of the
operational effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting.
Based on their assessment and those criteria, our chief executive officer and
chief financial officer, concluded that our company maintained effective
internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2009.

Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

          There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting
during the fourth quarter of 2009 that materially affected, or is reasonably
likely to materially affect our internal control over financial reporting.

         This annual report does not include an attestation report of our
independent registered public accounting firm regarding internal control over
financial report. Management's report was not subject to attestation by our
independent registered public accounting firm pursuant to temporary rules of the
Securities and Exchange Commission that permit us to provide only management's
report in this annual report.
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                                     PART IV

Item 15.          Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedules.

         Exhibits.   The following exhibits are filed as part of this Amendment
 No 1 to the Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Exhibit Number                 Description
--------------                 -----------

31.1             Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule
                 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, as amended.

31.2             Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule
                 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act, as amended.

32.1             Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C.
                 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley
                 Act of 2002.

32.2             Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C.
                 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley
                 Act of 2002.
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                                   SIGNATURES

         In accordance with Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, the Company
caused this amended report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned,
thereunto duly authorized.

                               DEFENSE INDUSTRIES INTERNATIONAL, INC.

Dated:   April 26, 2010
                                /s/Uri Nissani
                                --------------
                                Name: Uri Nissani
                                Title:   Chief Executive Officer and President

         In accordance with the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this amended
report has been signed below on April 26, 2010 by the following persons on
behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities indicated.

                               /s/Meira Fostbinder
                               -------------------
                               Name:  Meira Fostbinder
                               Title: Chairman of the Board of Directors
                               and Vice President of Finance

                               /s/Uri Nissani
                               --------------
                               Name:  Uri Nissani
                               Title: Chief Executive Officer and President and
                                      Director

                               /s/Tsippy Moldovan
                               ------------------
                               Name:  Tsippy Moldovan
                               Title: Chief Financial and Principal Accounting
                                      Officer and Director

                               /s/Gil Fostbinder
                               -----------------
                               Name: Gil Fostbinder
                               Title: Director

                               /s/Motti Hassan
                               ---------------
                               Name: Motti Hassan
                               Title: Director
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